Public Document Pack

Penalita House, Tredomen Park, Ystrad Mynach, Hengoed CF82 7PG **Tý Penalita,** Parc Tredomen, Ystrad Mynach, Hengoed CF82 7PG



For all enquiries relating to this agenda please contact Emma Sullivan (Tel: 01443 864420 Email: sullie@caerphilly.gov.uk)

Date: 18th January 2022

Dear Sir/Madam,

A meeting of the **Joint Scrutiny Committee** will be held via Microsoft Teams on **Monday**, **24th January**, **2022** at **5.00 pm** to consider the matters contained in the following agenda. Councillors and the public wishing to speak on any item can do so by making a request to the Chair. You are also welcome to use Welsh at the meeting, both these requests require a minimum notice period of 3 working days.

This meeting will be recorded and made available to view via the Council's website, except for discussions involving confidential or exempt items. Therefore the images/audio of those individuals speaking will be publicly available to all via the recording on the Council website at www.caerphilly.gov.uk

Yours faithfully,

Christina Harrhy
CHIEF EXECUTIVE

AGENDA

Pages

- 1 To receive apologies for absence.
- 2 Declarations of Interest.

Councillors and Officers are reminded of their personal responsibility to declare any personal and/or prejudicial interest(s) in respect of any item of business on this agenda in accordance with the Local Government Act 2000, the Council's Constitution and the Code of Conduct for both Councillors and Officers.



To approve and sign the following minutes: -

3 Joint Scrutiny Committee held on 21st October 2021.

1 - 8

To receive and consider the following report: -

4 Draft Budget Proposals for 2022/23.

9 - 26

Circulation:

Councillors M.A. Adams, Mrs E.M. Aldworth, C. Andrews, A. Angel, J. Bevan, P.J. Bevan, C. Bezzina, C. Bishop, A. Collis, D. Cushing, C.J. Cuss, W. David, D.T. Davies, C. Elsbury, K. Etheridge, M. Evans, A. Farina-Childs, Mrs C. Forehead, Miss E. Forehead, A. Gair, R.W. Gough, D.T. Hardacre, L. Harding, D.C. Harse, D. Havard, A.G. Higgs, A. Hussey, M.P. James, V. James, L. Jeremiah, G. Johnston, Mrs B. A. Jones, S. Kent, G. Kirby, Mrs A. Leonard, Ms P. Leonard, C.P. Mann, B. Miles, S. Morgan, Mrs G.D. Oliver, B. Owen, Mrs T. Parry, D.W.R. Preece, Mrs D. Price, J. Ridgewell, J.E. Roberts, R. Saralis, Mrs M.E. Sargent, J. Scriven, G. Simmonds, J. Simmonds, S. Skivens, Mrs J. Stone, J. Taylor, C. Thomas, L.G. Whittle, T.J. Williams, W. Williams and B. Zaplatynski

And Appropriate Officers

HOW WE WILL USE YOUR INFORMATION

Those individuals that attend committee meetings to speak/give evidence will be named in the minutes of that meeting, sometimes this will include their place of employment or business and opinions expressed. Minutes of Meetings including details of speakers will be publicly available to all via the Council website at www.caerphilly.gov.uk. except for discussions involving confidential or exempt items.

You have a number of rights in relation to your information, including the rights of access to information we hold about you and the right of complaint if you are unhappy with the way your information is being processed.

For further information on how we process your information and your rights please view the <u>Full Committee Meetings Privacy</u> Notice on our website or contact Legal Services by email griffd2@caerphilly.gov.uk or telephone 01443 863028.

Agenda Item 3



JOINT SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD VIA MICROSOFT TEAMS ON THURSDAY, 21ST OCTOBER 2021 AT 5.00 P.M.

PRESENT:

Councillor J. Ridgewell - Chair Councillor M. Adams - Vice Chair

Councillors:

E.M. Aldworth, A. Angel, C. Bezzina, A. Collis, D. Cushing, C. Cuss, K. Etheridge, A. Farina-Childs, A. Gair, L. Harding, G. Kirby, P. Leonard, C. Mann, B. Miles, S. Morgan, B. Owen, T. Parry, J. Roberts, R. Saralis, S. Skivens, L.G. Whittle, W. Williams, B. Zaplatynski

Co-opted Member (Education Scrutiny Committee): Mr M. Western

Non-Scrutiny Committee Member: Councillor M. Davies

Cabinet Members:

Councillors P. Marsden (Leader of Council), S. Cook (Social Care), N. George (Waste, Public Protection and Street Scene), C. Gordon (Corporate Services), L. Phipps (Housing), J. Pritchard (Deputy Leader and Infrastructure and Property), E. Stenner (Performance, Economy and Enterprise), A. Whitcombe (Sustainability, Planning and Fleet), R. Whiting (Learning and Leisure)

Together with:

D. Street (Acting Chief Executive), K. Denman (Housing Solutions Manager), M. Jennings (Principal Housing Strategy Officer), J. Roberts-Waite (Strategic Coordination Manager), C. Forbes-Thompson (Scrutiny Manager), R. Barrett (Committee Services Officer), S. Hughes (Committee Services Officer)

RECORDING AND VOTING ARRANGEMENTS

Councillor M. Adams (Vice Chair) opened the meeting as the Chair was experiencing technical difficulties. He reminded those present that the meeting was being filmed and would be available following the meeting via the Council's website – <u>Click Here to View.</u> Members were advised that voting on decisions would take place via Microsoft Forms.

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors C. Andrews, J. Bevan, P.J. Bevan, C. Bishop, W. David, D.T. Davies, C. Elsbury, M. Evans, C. Forehead, E. Forehead, J. Gale, R. Gough, D. Hardacre, D. Harse, D. Havard, A. Higgs, A. Hussey, M. James, V. James, L. Jeremiah, G. Johnston, B. Jones, S. Kent, A. Leonard, G. Oliver, D.W.R. Preece, Mrs D.

Price, M.E. Sargent, J. Scriven, G. Simmonds, J. Simmonds, J. Taylor, C. Thomas and T.J. Williams, together with Mrs M. Jones (Co-opted Member - Social Services Scrutiny Committee)

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest received at the commencement of the meeting.

During the course of debate on <u>Agenda Item No. 4 (Homeless Project Plan)</u>, Councillor S. Skivens declared a personal interest as a long-term trustee of Caerphilly Citizens' Advice Bureau, and remained in the meeting during consideration of the item.

3. MINUTES – 22ND FEBRUARY 2021

Subject to it being recorded that Councillor M. Adams had been in attendance at the meeting, it was moved and seconded that the minutes of the meeting held on 22nd February 2021 be approved as a correct record and by way of Microsoft Forms and verbal confirmation (and in noting there were 19 for, 1 against and 2 abstentions) this was agreed by the majority present.

RESOLVED that the minutes of the Joint Scrutiny Committee held on 22nd February 2021 (minute nos. 1-5) be approved as a correct record.

Arising from the minutes, a Member referred to the discussion minuted at Page 4 in relation to Park and Ride provision at Llanbradach, and was reminded that the specifics of the debate around this particular item are available to view through the meeting recording.

Councillor M. Adams then handed over to Councillor J. Ridgewell (Chair) as he had connected to the meeting.

REPORTS OF OFFICERS

Consideration was given to the following reports.

4. HOMELESS PROJECT PLAN

During the course of debate on this item, Councillor S. Skivens declared a personal interest as a long-term trustee of Caerphilly Citizens' Advice Bureau, and remained in the meeting during consideration of the item.

The Cabinet Member for Housing introduced the report, which informed the Scrutiny Committee of the Homeless Project Plan that has been set for the Housing Solutions team for the period 2021/2022 based on the current identified key service area priorities to enhance the service. The report sought the views of Members prior to its presentation to Cabinet on 10th November 2021.

Members were advised that the Housing Solutions team have been working to deliver the service in line with the Housing Wales Act 2015 and the Gwent Homeless Strategy 2018-2022, which has historically focused on the prevention of Homelessness rather than it being Crisis-led. As a direct result of the Covid-19 pandemic in March 2020 the service moved to a Crisis-led model in order to meet the increase in demand for assistance. The Homeless Project Plan now sets out the service area priorities that will allow the Housing Solutions

Service to review and refocus on the prevention of Homelessness. Members were referred to the Homeless Project Plan Objectives set out at Sections 5.6 to 5.12 of the report and were asked to note the content of the report and the Homeless Project Plan.

Kerry Denman (Housing Solutions Manager) gave a comprehensive overview of the Homeless Project Plan appended to the report and the objectives it will set out to achieve. Members noted that the Plan will place an emphasis on prevention, with the key aim being to refocus and realign WG pathways and examine measures to prevent people becoming homeless. This will include working with agencies such as Citizens' Advice Bureau to maximise and support people with debt arrears, particularly as the WG financial support available through the pandemic has now ended, and working with health, police and probation services to support those vulnerable people being released from custody into accommodation. Staff training is also being updated to ensure they are aware of accommodation pathways and preventive measures, and WG have also introduced a Tenancy Hardship Grant to help those people in private sector accommodation to sustain tenancies that have been impacted financially by Covid-19. This long-term objective will tie into Welsh Government's requirement for the Council to develop a Rapid Rehousing Transitional plan to be submitted in draft by June 2022, which will clearly outline the proposals being taken forward to address this for Caerphilly Council.

Aside from prevention, one main issue for the Housing Solutions team is that of rough sleeping, which is becoming more apparent across all local authorities. The Homeless Project Plan will look at the root cause of these issues and consider future delivery, although it is recognised that some individuals need specialised support, and the creation of a new Housing Solutions Officer post will support the Outreach Team to examine how this pressing issue in the borough can be addressed. The Homeless Project Plan will also review emergency accommodation provision, with it recognised that the move to emergency bed and breakfast use as a result of the Covid-19 pandemic is not suitable and sustainable in the long term, and an analysis will be carried out to look at individual needs and work with the Supporting People and Strategy Teams moving forward.

The Homeless Project Plan also places an emphasis on maximising access into private sector accommodation, with it noted that this can be a viable option as under its Homelessness Duties, the Council have a statutory ability to discharge this duty into the private sector. The Scrutiny Committee were also provided with an overview of the Caerphilly Keys project, which offers access to accommodation for those who are homeless or threatened with homelessness. The project already has a portfolio of 100 properties and recently increased this by a further 5 units. A website has recently been launched to enhance the profile of the scheme and attract additional landlords.

Mrs Denman was thanked for her detailed report and Members' questions were welcomed. The Scrutiny Committee were pleased to note the actions being taken to tackle homelessness in the Caerphilly borough, together with the improvements to the existing strategy, and individual Members voiced their support for the Homeless Project Plan.

Clarification was sought on the number of homeless people in the county borough and whether these numbers are increasing. Mrs Denman confirmed that these figures are reported to Welsh Government on a quarterly basis and she offered to send this information to Members following the meeting. In response to concerns around under-reporting, Mrs Denman explained that there are challenges around the "hidden homeless" (such as sofasurfers) and that individuals need to present themselves as homeless in order to be counted by the local authority. Members were advised that there needs to be a greater emphasis on prevention and referral pathways, including an awareness of home circumstances and earlier intervention to prevent people getting to the homelessness stage. Members discussed the number of individuals in B&B accommodation, and Mrs Denman confirmed that as of September 2021, there were 281 households in this type of temporary

accommodation and that she would circulate updated figures to the Committee following the meeting.

The Committee discussed at length the issue of rough sleepers and sought clarification on the reason for increasing numbers. Ms Denman explained that some individuals have had to leave other accommodation due to high risk, but there are 9 known rough sleepers who do not want to engage with support workers or only sporadically engage with the Outreach Team. Officers are working hard to understand the barriers around why these people are reluctant to engage, with it explained that such individuals often require specialised support in managing alcohol or substance addiction and that the Council and other agencies are looking to provide this support as a wrap-around service if required.

The Committee were advised that there are normally around 6-9 rough sleepers in CCBC per month, which increased to 15 in October 2021. The Council report these numbers to WG on a regular basis and clearly stipulate how many refuse to engage with the Council, and also report the reasons where these individuals have been asked to leave other accommodation. It was noted that there has been an increase in rough sleepers from other local authorities and Members were advised that where possible, the Council will try and repatriate those individuals back to that local authority. Members sought clarification on the reasons for the increase in rough sleepers from other areas and it was explained that it is often the case that the individual has exhausted all the options available with their own local authority before moving onto Caerphilly.

One Member highlighted the need to provide appropriate support to those rough sleepers with mental health issues and Mrs Denman outlined the needs analysis and full service review of floating support that will be carried out in this area, together with an overview of the avenues that are available to those individuals requiring support with their mental health. It was emphasised that the Housing Team takes a holistic approach towards examining and establishing what accommodation types are suitable for those individuals with these particular needs.

One Member expressed the need for a review of emergency accommodation, with the view that the use of private sector B&B accommodation is not always positive, and for the Council to set out their aspirations in terms for future accommodation. Mrs Denman emphasised that if it were not for the private sector, then the Council would not have been able to deliver and meet the needs and safety of individuals during the Covid-19 pandemic. She acknowledged that moving forward, there needs to be a clearer structure in place and more engagement work with staff in these accommodation units. The Council are considering how they can bring some emergency accommodation in-house, and the starting point for this links to the needs analysis that will be carried out to allow the Council to consider where in the borough they are best placed to deliver this accommodation. The Council are also working with supported living and RSL partners in this regard and looking at specialist factors such as substance addiction support, whether there needs to be single-sex units, and how the Council meets the need for immediate Crisis-led accommodation.

A query was received regarding the use of night shelters, and Mrs Denman explained that while these shelters are not supported by Welsh Government as a means of emergency accommodation, the Council is currently engaging with night shelters to see if they are able to provide other facilities such as breakfast clubs and shower access (subject to Covid safety measures).

A Member enquired about the proportion of male-female individuals presenting as homeless and it was confirmed that there is generally an 80/20 male-female split, although the number of female presentations is increasing. The Member also asked about the support available to those presenting as homeless who already have a pet. Mrs Denman confirmed that although the Council works with agencies such as Dogs Trust and have offered to pay for

kennel placement, there are currently no providers in place that can accommodate pets, and this has been recognised as a massive barrier that needs to be addressed, as it is acknowledged that people do not wish to be separated from their pet who has been a constant source of support to them. This is a huge challenge for all local authorities who have recognised the need to take this type of situation into account as part of their Homelessness management strategies.

In response to a Member's query, Mrs Denman provided an overview of the service review that will be undertaken by Crisis, which is due to conclude in December 2021, and outlined some of the potential changes and improvements that could be made to the service to overcome existing barriers, address a bottleneck around temporary accommodation and refocus the Housing Support service into a preventative model of delivery.

The Scrutiny Committee discussed the incentives and WG funding available to private sector landlords and Mrs Denman provided further details of the Caerphilly Keys scheme and the mechanisms that will be put in place to support tenant/landlord relationships that may have broken down due to rent arrears incurred by the Covid-19 pandemic. A Member asked if there would be enhanced budgets in place to deliver the Homeless Project Plan and also asked who has responsibility for tenants in bed and breakfast accommodation. Mrs Denman explained that the Council is expected to deliver the Homeless Project Plan with whatever budgets are already provided through Welsh Government, although additional funding has been provided by WG that ends in March 2022, but there is uncertainty around whether further funding will be provided. It has been recognised that the Homeless Project Plan will require a 3 year period of implementation in order to see the effects, and all local authorities are lobbying WG to emphasise the need for additional funding to deliver their homelessness management strategies. In terms of responsibility around B&B accommodation, Mrs Denman explained that the Council has support workers on site and they hold multi-agency meetings to discuss any offending behaviour and make a decision whether to alter or end the placement, and that the Council is also in daily contact with its emergency accommodation providers.

The Scrutiny Committee enquired about the use of custom-built pods for those people who feel unsafe in standard emergency accommodation or those individuals who have pets. Mrs Denman explained that the Council have looked into the use of pods but that there are varying styles on the market, and that those authorities who have bought into the pod model are experiencing a higher level of safety/security and wellbeing issues amongst its users. The Council are looking at more modern methods such as construction of smaller studio-flat model units where individuals can bring along their pets, as it is felt that the pod model is not a long-term solution and is not financially viable, and that the Council would be better directed towards acquiring more sustainable accommodation.

In closing, the Scrutiny Committee acknowledged the complexity and demands of the work undertaken by the Housing Solutions Team, particularly given the challenges around WG funding, and thanked Mrs Denman for her interesting and insightful report.

Following consideration and discussion, Members noted the contents of the report and the Homeless Project Plan ahead of its presentation to Cabinet on 10th November 2021.

5. LOCAL HOUSING STRATEGY 2021-26

The Cabinet Member for Housing introduced the report, which sought the views of the Joint Scrutiny Committee on the new Local Housing Strategy, 'An Agenda for Change 2021-26' prior to its presentation to Cabinet on 27th October 2021.

Members were advised that the Local Housing Strategy sets out the Council's plans to build successful lives, create sharing and resilient communities, invest in a local and vibrant

economy, and promote healthy lives across the county borough over the next 5 years. The Strategy provides a clear vision of how the Council can achieve a shared aspiration in providing good quality housing and services in communities which are safe, sustainable and healthy. The vision not only focuses on the provision of new housing and the maintenance of existing homes, but also focuses on those services which support people to access housing and maintain independence to live in their homes for longer. The vision also focuses on the wider community, environment and maximising community benefits that can be derived from the investment in housing that will take place over the period of the strategy.

The Cabinet Member placed on record her thanks to Jane Roberts-Waite and Mark Jennings in Housing for all their efforts in bringing the Strategy together, together with Arc4 Ltd who assisted in producing the Strategy.

Jane Roberts-Waite (Strategic Coordination Manager) then presented a detailed overview of the Local Housing Strategy 2021-26 appended to the report. Members were advised that in Summer 2020 the Council appointed Arc4 Ltd to assist in developing an ambitious new Local Housing Strategy to replace the previous strategy that expired in 2013. A robust methodology was agreed with Arc4 to complete the various stages of development and a plan was put in place to effectively manage the project.

At various stages of the project, consultation took place with key stakeholders, both internal and external. This included the production of a Concept Document which outlined the principles, sections and key messages underpinning the draft Local Housing Strategy and was updated following responses received from 27 stakeholders in April 2021. In order to gain the views of residents and stakeholders on the contents of the draft Strategy, a 9-week online consultation exercise was undertaken between Monday 12th July 2021 and Friday 3rd September 2021. The consultation was extensively promoted in advance via an A5 poster delivered to every household in the county borough, displayed in the Council's leisure centres and libraries, and advertised online through the Council's website. The draft Strategy was also translated into an Easy Read version and a British Sign Language (BSL) video. Individuals were invited to submit responses online, although alternative methods were made available for people unable to use or access the internet, and a prize draw incentive was also offered to residents completing the survey. Full details of the consultation exercise and responses were set out in Sections 5.4 to 5.16 of the report.

In total, 76 consultation responses were received. A document summarising the responses was produced by Arc4, who revised the draft Strategy in light of some of the responses. These amendments, together with the summary document, were sent to key leads across the Council to ensure that all responses were adequately considered and the Strategy was updated appropriately. As part of the consultation, respondents were asked to pick a preferred name for the Local Housing Strategy. The highest response (39%) suggested, 'The Caerphilly County Borough Housing Strategy: An Agenda for Change.'

It was acknowledged that although the overall consultation response had been disappointing, some key messages which had emerged were fed into the draft Strategy, including the need for any new developments to be supported by appropriate infrastructure such as GPs/schools, the need to tackle climate change, rebalance the housing market and enable access to home-buying through initiatives such as shared equity schemes. The draft Strategy aims to take all these messages into account and is a very ambitious document which focuses not only on the provision of new housing but also on those services which support people to access housing and maintain independence to live in their homes for longer, the wider community, and the environment and maximising community benefits that can be derived from the investment in housing that will take place over the period of the Strategy.

The Strategy will be underpinned by 5 strategic priorities as set out in Section 5.19 of the report and 3 strategic themes (Sustainable development, Health and wellbeing and Equality,

diversity and inclusion) which will cut across everything the Council and its partners will do over the period of the Strategy. Additionally, the Local Housing Strategy will be accompanied by a Delivery Plan to breathe life into the strategy and to outline the range of actions which the Council and/or its partners will undertake to realise the 5 objectives set out in the Strategy. This Delivery Plan will in turn be underpinned by an Investment Plan to detail which resources will be allocated or sought and from where they will be acquired. The Delivery Plan will be monitored on a biannual basis by the Affordable Homes Partnership and reported periodically to the Housing and Regeneration Scrutiny Committee.

Mrs Roberts-Waite was thanked for her detailed report and Members' questions were welcomed.

A Member raised several queries in connection with the report and Mrs Roberts-Waite responded to these in turn. It was confirmed that a full procurement and tender process had been undertaken. With regards to Officer involvement in the Strategy, Officers and Members across the Council were repeatedly consulted at all stages of the process. In relation to the Concept Document, stakeholders included Housing Associations, local developers, private sector partners, landlords, a whole range of housing providers, and the general community. With regards to a query around virtual consultation events, it was explained that these had been advertised and promoted on the Council's website and Facebook, but the response had been very poor, and so some of the events had subsequently been cancelled. It was also confirmed that a BSL-version of the Strategy was available to view on the Council's website.

In response to concerns around the low number of responses and the advertisement of the consultation, Members were advised that the Council had pursued extensive methods to target residents and engage them in conversation around the Strategy, including the use of social media, but it was felt that homeowners in general were less inclined to participate in the consultation. Regarding a query around the "Person Centred Solution" in the Strategy, it was explained that this relates to the Council and its partners providing services and a bespoke level of support in the way that people need them, in the way that they want to receive them, rather than an assumption being made around what services are required. In relation to a query around Zero Carbon Targets, it was explained that this is set by Welsh Government and is very much on the agenda in terms of the Council's development programme by providing energy efficient homes and lower energy costs for tenants.

A Member asked if there is a need to include gypsy and traveller sites in the draft Strategy, and it was confirmed the Council is currently in the process of carrying out a new Gypsy, Roma and Traveller Accommodation Assessment which will be completed in early 2022 and that Officers have been engaging with the Gypsy, Roma and Traveller community to inform this assessment which will be fed into the draft LDP. The Member referred to the last page of the Draft Strategy which stated that the replacement LDP will continue to include a criteria-based policy to address any applications for Gypsy, Roma and Traveller sites, and he expressed a need for this criteria needs to be fair and equal in approach. Mrs Roberts-Waite explained that she was unable to comment on Planning policy but would relay the Member's comments to the relevant Officers.

A Member referred to the need for smaller (1 bedroom) and larger (4 bedroom) homes as identified by the Council and Welsh Government projections and gave examples of families in his ward who were in desperate need of 3-bedroom homes. The Scrutiny Committee were advised that the Council are in the process of updating the Local Housing Market Assessment which has identified an overwhelming need for additional 1 person/1 bedroom accommodation, and which is not being met as developers do not want to build that particular type of housing. Mrs Roberts-Waite emphasised that the Council has recognised the need to build according to need but wants to build blended communities and does not want to build 1-bedroom accommodation all in one single location.

The Scrutiny Committee were advised that the Strategy places a focus on increasing choice and benefits and recognises that there are possible cost implications to residents where properties are over/underoccupied. Members were advised that should residents be experiencing difficulties in securing sufficient housing for their family needs, then they should contact the Council who can put them in touch with the relevant support. It was explained that the Strategy also places an emphasis on balance, with it recognised that there are a number of 3-bedroom voids that cannot be let due to lack of demand and so the Strategy will examine whether these can be converted to 1 or 2-bedroom properties. In response to a query around whether bedroom tax was still in operation, Mrs Roberts-Waite confirmed that she would raise the query with colleagues in Finance and respond to the Member directly.

A Member queried the proportionality of housing development and expressed a need to ensure that residents are not priced out of their local area. It was explained that Caerphilly Homes are now a developer in their own right and have a number of projects coming forward, and that the Council have the ability to look at what they can do to intervene in the market and deliver housing according to need. Members were advised that although development is duty-bound by WG planning policy, the Council will work closely with landowners and developers to encourage them to test the market and develop outside of their usual schemes.

Discussion also took place regarding the lack of affordable housing in the borough and the difficulties in getting onto the housing ladder, and Mrs Roberts-Waite outlined the efforts that are being made by the Council to address this issue, such as the acquirement of two low-cost home ownership properties in the near future, work being carried out on the Common Housing Register and Common Allocations Policy, and work with Housing Association partners. A Member sought an update on the Rent To Buy scheme, and Mrs Roberts-Waite confirmed she would circulate this information to Members following the meeting. Discussion also took place regarding void property turnaround and the need to engage the private sector and landlords to address this matter.

The Scrutiny Committee responded positively to the draft Strategy and thanked Mrs Roberts-Waite for attending the meeting and responding to Members' queries.

Following consideration and discussion of the report, and in noting there were no amendments or clarifications raised in relation to the draft Local Housing Strategy, Members noted the contents of the report and the Local Housing Strategy 2021-26 ahead of its presentation to Cabinet on 27th October 2021.

Approved as a correct record and subject to any amendments or corrections agreed and recorded in the minutes of the meeting held on 24th January 2022.

CHAIR	

Agenda Item 4



JOINT SCRUTINY COMMITTEE - 24TH JANUARY 2022

SUBJECT: DRAFT BUDGET PROPOSALS FOR 2022/23

REPORT BY: CORPORATE DIRECTOR FOR EDUCATION AND CORPORATE

SERVICES

1.1 The attached report details the Draft Budget Proposals for 2022/23 and will be considered by a special meeting of Cabinet on the 19th January 2022.

1.2 The Joint Scrutiny Committee is asked to consider and comment upon the content of the report prior to Final Budget Proposals being presented to Cabinet and Council in February 2022.

Author: S. Hughes, Committee Services Officer

Appendices:

Appendix Report to Special Cabinet – 19th January 2022

This page is intentionally left blank



SPECIAL CABINET – 19TH JANUARY 2022

SUBJECT: DRAFT BUDGET PROPOSALS FOR 2022/23

REPORT BY: CORPORATE DIRECTOR FOR EDUCATION & CORPORATE

SERVICES

1. PURPOSE OF REPORT

1.1 To present Cabinet with details of the draft budget proposals for the 2022/23 financial year to allow for a period of consultation prior to a final decision by Council on the 24th February 2022.

2. SUMMARY

- 2.1 The report provides details of draft budget proposals based on the Welsh Government (WG) Provisional Local Government Financial Settlement for 2022/23.
- 2.2 The report also provides details of a range of cost and service pressures that require funding, along with a proposed increase of 2.5% in Council Tax to enable the Authority to set a balanced budget for the 2022/23 financial year.
- 2.3 An updated indicative Medium-Term Financial Plan (MTFP) is also appended to the report showing a potential savings requirement of £9.753m for the two-year period 2023/24 to 2024/25.

3. RECOMMENDATIONS

- 3.1 Cabinet is asked to: -
 - 3.1.1 Endorse the 2022/23 draft budget proposals.
 - 3.1.2 Support the proposal to increase Council Tax by 2.5% for the 2022/23 financial year to ensure that a balanced budget is achieved (Council Tax Band D being set at £1,261.33).
 - 3.1.3 Support the proposal to top-up the Covid-19 Earmarked Reserve to £5m as detailed in paragraph 5.5.3 of the report.
 - 3.1.4 Agree that the draft budget proposals should now be subject to consultation prior to final 2022/23 budget proposals being presented to Cabinet/Council in February 2022.
 - 3.1.5 Note the indicative potential savings requirement of £9.753m for the two-year period 2023/24 to 2024/25.

4. REASONS FOR THE RECOMMENDATIONS

- 4.1 Council is required annually to approve proposals to set a balanced budget and agree a Council Tax rate.
- 4.2 Council is required to put in place a sound and prudent financial framework to support service delivery.

5. THE REPORT

5.1 Welsh Government (WG) Provisional Local Government Financial Settlement for 2022/23

- 5.1.1 The Local Government Financial Settlement received from WG on an annual basis is referred to as Aggregate External Finance (AEF). This consists of a Revenue Support Grant (RSG) and Redistributed Non-Domestic Rates (business rates). Details of the Provisional Local Government Financial Settlement are normally announced by WG in early October each year. However, due to the delay in undertaking the UK Government spending review, details of the Provisional Local Government Financial Settlement for 2022/23 were not released until the 21st December 2021.
- 5.1.2 The key points of the WG Provisional 2022/23 Local Government Financial Settlement are the following: -
 - An overall increase of 9.4% in Aggregate External Finance (Revenue Support Grant (RSG) and Redistributed Non-Domestic Rates) on an all-Wales basis. This increase includes a specific grant of £5m that has been transferred into the Settlement (Social Care Workforce and Sustainability Grant).
 - The level of increase for individual Local Authorities is determined by changes in datasets that drive the funding formula. For Caerphilly CBC there is a cash uplift of 8.5% in the Aggregate External Finance (AEF) for 2022/23 which equates to £25.1m.
 - Caerphilly CBC's element of the £5m specific grant transferred into the Settlement is £297k and this will be passported to the Social Services budget.
 - Changes to other pass-ported grants in the Provisional Settlement result in a net reduction of £202k in relation to the tapering of WG funding for PFI Schemes.
 - The capital allocations available to Caerphilly CBC in the RSG and from the General Capital Grant have decreased by £1.541m from the 2021/22 financial year.
 - The Provisional Financial Settlement includes funding to enable Local Authorities to meet the additional costs of introducing the Real Living Wage for care workers. This is intended to apply to staff employed directly by Local Authorities and for services commissioned from the independent sector.
 - The Provisional Financial Settlement also includes indicative uplifts in Aggregate External Finance (AEF) for 2023/24 and 2024/25 on an all-Wales basis. These are 3.5% and 2.4% respectively.
- 5.1.3 WG has provided substantial grant funding to Local Authorities in both the 2020/21 and 2021/22 financial years through the Covid-19 Hardship Fund to meet additional costs and income losses arising from the pandemic. The Hardship Fund will cease on the 31st March 2022 so Local Authorities will be required to meet ongoing financial pressures due to the pandemic from the funding provided in the Provisional Financial Settlement. The impact of this is considered in more detail in Section 5.5 of this report.

5.2 2022/23 Draft Budget Proposals

5.2.1 The proposals contained within this report will deliver a balanced budget for 2022/23 on the basis that Council Tax is increased by 2.5%. Table 1 provides a summary: -

Table 1 – Summary

Paragraph	Description	£m	£m
5.1.2	Aggregate External Finance (8.5% uplift)		25.086
5.2.3 – 5.2.11	Schools cost pressures	5.775	
5.2.12 – 5.2.19	General Fund Services inflationary cost pressures and transfers in	12.479	
5.2.20 – 5.2.23	General Fund inescapable service pressures/proposed new investments	9.397	
5.3.1 – 5.3.3	2022/23 savings		0.356
5.4.1 – 5.4.2	Proposed Council Tax increase (2.5%)		2.210
	TOTAL: -	27.651	27.651

- 5.2.2 The significant increase in the Provisional Financial Settlement is very welcome during these challenging times but Members should note that circa £17.3m of the increase will be needed to fund inescapable inflationary pressures. However, based on Council Tax being increased by 2.5% there will be circa £10m available for investment in key service areas as the Authority recovers from the ongoing pandemic. Some of the key features of this investment are the following: -
 - £6.2m for Social Services to meet the commitment to pay the Real Living Wage for care
 workers, address increases in demand in both Adult and Children's Services, and to
 provide funding to assist with additional costs that may continue to arise as a
 consequence of the ongoing pandemic.
 - Protection of budgets for schools.
 - £250k for a new apprenticeship scheme.
 - Significant investment in public protection services to increase capacity in key teams such as Trading Standards, Enforcement and Environmental Health.
 - Additional investment in the Community Safety Warden Service.
 - £235k to help target flood prevention and £180k in the Business Enterprise & Renewal Team to lever in external funding and to promote the development of our town centres.
- 5.2.3 The Schools cost pressures totalling £5.775m are set out in Table 2 below -

<u>Table 2 – Schools Cost Pressures</u>

	£m
Teachers' Pay Award at 1.75% (Sept 2021) and 3% (Sept 2022)	2.389
APT&C Pay Award at 3% (April 2022)	0.441
Teachers' NI Increase (1.25% from April 2022)	1.058
APT&C NI Increase (1.25% from April 2022)	0.176
APT&C Increase in Employer Pension Contributions at 1%	0.141
Real Living Wage	0.050
Non-Pay Inflation at 4%	0.909
Other Service Pressures	0.612
TOTAL: -	5.775

5.2.4 **Teachers' Pay** – Teachers' pay increased by 1.75% with effect from September 2021 and funding has been provided in the Provisional Settlement to reflect the 2022/23 impact of this. In respect of the 2022/23 teachers' pay award from September 2022, WG will not be making any further funding available in-year so Local Authorities will need to meet the cost of this through the funding provided in the Financial Settlement.

- 5.2.5 In light of the significant increases in inflation over recent months it is considered prudent at this stage to include provision in budgets for a 3% increase in teachers' pay from September 2022. This funding will be held corporately in the first instance and released to school budgets once the actual pay award has been determined.
- APT&C Pay The pay award for APT&C staff for the 2021/22 financial year is yet to be finalised, with a final offer of 1.75% still not being accepted at this stage. In terms of the budget for the 2022/23 financial year it is currently assumed that the 2021/22 pay award will be 1.75% with a further increase of 3% from April 2022. The 3% uplift will be held corporately in the first instance and released to school budgets once the actual pay award has been determined.
- 5.2.7 NI Increases – The UK Government has announced an increase of 1.25% in National Insurance contributions from April 2022. This increase results in an additional cost of £1.058m for teaching staff and £176k for APT&C staff in schools.
- 5.2.8 APT&C Employer Pension Contributions The Greater Gwent (Torfaen) Pension Fund is subject to an independent triennial valuation of its assets and liabilities. The results of the latest valuation concluded that no increase would be required in the employer contributions for the 2020/21 and 2021/22 financial years with an increase of 1% being required for 2022/23.
- Real Living Wage Caerphilly CBC is a Living Wage Foundation employer, so a sum is 5.2.9 included in the draft budget proposals in respect of relevant school staff to allow for annual increases in the Foundation Living Wage hourly rate.
- 5.2.10 Non-pay Inflation at 4% The Consumer Prices Index (CPI) inflation rate has been steadily increasing in recent months with the rate in the 12 months to November 2021 being 5.1%. This is the highest 12-month inflation rate since September 2011, when it stood at 5.2%. Although it is expected that there will be a return to lower inflation rates over time it is considered prudent to include provision in the 2022/23 budget for a 4% increase in non-pay inflation.
- 5.2.11 Other Schools Service Pressures This includes the following: -
 - Floor area related changes.
 - Additional pupils at Trinity Fields School along with an associated increase in transport
 - Potential for further costs arising from formula changes linked to updated Free School Meals data.
- 5.2.12 The General Fund Services inflationary cost pressures totalling £12.479m are set out in Table 3 below: -

Table 3 – General Fund Services Inflationary Cost Pressures and Transfers In

	£m
APT&C Pay Award at 3% (April 2022)	4.352
APT&C NI Increase (1.25% from April 2022)	1.273
APT&C Increase in Employer Pension Contributions at 1%	1.017
Living Wage	0.218
Non-pay Inflation at 4%	5.936
Non-pay inflation (Fees and Charges) at 4%	(0.614)
Transfer In – Social Care Workforce and Sustainability Grant	0.297
TOTAL: -	12.479

5.2.13 Pay at 3% (APT&C staff) – As outlined in paragraph 5.2.6 the pay award for APT&C staff for the 2021/22 financial year is yet to be finalised and it is also considered prudent to budget for a further 3% increase in pay from April 2022. The 3% uplift will be held corporately in the first instance and released to budgets once the actual pay award has been determined. Page 14

- 5.2.14 **NI Increase (1.25%)** The cost of the 1.25% increase in NI contributions for General Fund Services is £1.273m
- 5.2.15 **Foundation Living Wage (APT&C staff)** £218k is included in the 2022/23 Draft Budget Proposals to allow for an increase in the Foundation Living Wage hourly rate for General Fund Services staff.
- 5.2.16 Employer Pension Contributions (APT&C staff) As mentioned in paragraph 5.2.8 the results of the latest triennial valuation of the Pension Fund concluded that no increase would be required in the employer contributions for the 2020/21 and 2021/22 financial years with an increase of 1% being required for 2022/23.
- 5.2.17 **Non-pay Inflation at 4%** The proposed uplift of 4% for non-pay inflation requires additional budget provision of £5.936m for General Fund Services.
- 5.2.18 **Non-pay Inflation (Fees and Charges) at 4%** A generic increase of 4% is assumed for Fees and Charges.
- 5.2.19 **Transfer In** There is a transfer into the Settlement of £297k in relation to the Social Care Workforce and Sustainability Grant which will be passported to the Social Services budget.
- 5.2.20 Table 4 provides a summary of the 2022/23 General Fund Services inescapable service pressures and proposed new investments totalling £9.397m. Full details are provided in Appendix 1 for Members' consideration.

<u>Table 4 – Summary of General Fund Inescapable Service Pressures and Proposed New Investments</u>

	£m
Corporate Services	1.374
Education & Lifelong Learning	0.341
Economy & Environment	1.599
Social Services	6.166
Miscellaneous Finance	0.051
Other Pass-ported Grants (PFI)	(0.202)
City Deal (Partnership revenue contribution)	0.007
City Deal (debt charges)	0.062
TOTAL: -	9.397

- 5.2.21 Members will note the significant proposed growth of £6.166m for Social Services. For some time now, independent sector social care providers have reported difficulties in recruiting care staff due to the relatively low rates of pay that they can afford to offer compared with other sectors of the job market. WG has recognised this in the Provisional Financial Settlement by including funding to enable Local Authorities to meet the additional costs of introducing the Real Living Wage (RLW) for care workers. This is intended to apply to staff employed directly by Local Authorities and for services commissioned by Social Services from the independent sector. The current RLW hourly rate is £9.90 until November 2022. Further detailed work will now be required with providers on an open book basis to establish fee rates moving forward that will ensure that all care staff in commissioned services can be paid the RLW.
- 5.2.22 Throughout the 2021/22 financial year, the Social Services Directorate has experienced a significant increase in demand for supported living placements for adults, residential placements for children, and after care support for adolescents. Short-term grant funding, service restrictions due to the Covid-19 pandemic and social care staff shortages have all helped to smooth the financial impact of this increased demand in 2021/22. However, as we begin to recover from the pandemic the demand for these services is likely to remain but the

- short-term savings experienced in 2021/22 will not. As a result, further investment will be required in these service areas in 2022/23.
- 5.2.23 Given the detailed work that needs to be undertaken with providers in respect of the RLW and the uncertainties around the budgetary impact of demand as we begin to recover from the pandemic, the proposed growth of £6.166m will be held corporately in the first instance and subsequently released into the Social Services budget in-year once fee levels have been confirmed and the increasing demand on services is evidenced.

5.3 2022/23 Savings

5.3.1 The following savings totalling £356k are in included in the 2022/23 Draft Budget Proposals: -

<u>Table 5 – 2022/23 Savings</u>

	£m
Termination of lease at Ty Pontygwindy	0.180
Fire Service Levy	0.176
TOTAL: -	0.356

- 5.3.2 The lease at Ty Pontygwindy is due to be terminated at the end of March 2022 with staff being relocated to other council premises. This will result in a net revenue budget saving of circa £180k. A one-off cost will be payable in respect of dilapidations and the funding of this will be subject to a Cabinet report once agreement has been reached with the landlord.
- 5.3.3 The 2022/23 Draft Budget Proposals include provision for of 4% uplift in non-pay inflation. The draft 2022/23 budget for the South Wales Fire & Rescue Service requires an increase in Caerphilly CBC's contribution of 2.06%, resulting in a reduction of £176k against the 4% uplift that has been assumed corporately.

5.4 Council Tax Implications 2022/23

- 5.4.1 The draft budget proposals within this report include a proposed increase of 2.5% in Council Tax for the 2022/23 financial year. This will increase the Caerphilly CBC Band D precept from £1,230.57 to £1,261.33 i.e. an annual increase of £30.76 or weekly increase of £0.59.
- 5.4.2 The proposed increase of 2.5% for 2022/23 will result in the following totals for the Caerphilly CBC element of the Council Tax (the Police & Crime Commissioner and Town/Community Council precepts will be added to these totals when confirmed at a later date): -

Table 6 – 2022/23 Council Tax (CCBC Element) at 2.5% Increase

Band	Council Tax (CCBC Element) £	Weekly Increase £
Α	840.89	0.39
В	981.04	0.46
С	1,121.19	0.53
D	1,261.33	0.59
E	1,541.63	0.72
F	1,821.93	0.85
G	2,102.22	0.99
Н	2,522.67	1.18
I	2,943.11	1.38

5.5 Ongoing Financial Impact of Covid-19

- 5.5.1 WG has provided substantial grant funding to Local Authorities in both the 2020/21 and 2021/22 financial years through the Covid-19 Hardship Fund to meet additional costs and income losses arising from the pandemic. The Hardship Fund will cease on the 31st March 2022 and Local Authorities will be required to meet ongoing financial pressures linked to the pandemic from the funding provided in the Provisional Financial Settlement.
- 5.5.2 Alongside the funding received from WG, the Council has also previously approved the establishment of a Covid-19 Earmarked Reserve totalling £3.5m to meet potential unfunded additional costs arising from the pandemic. The balance on this reserve is currently £2.516m.
- 5.5.3 Whilst the 2022/23 Budget Proposals include significant budgetary growth in a number of key service areas, additional pandemic related costs will continue to be incurred at least in the short to medium-term. These include additional costs in relation to waste collection, cleaning, protective equipment, sickness cover, homelessness etc. Furthermore, income levels will take some time to recover in a number of service areas as restrictions are eased moving forward. It is therefore recommended that the Covid-19 Earmarked Reserve is topped-up to £5m by transferring uncommitted balances on other previously approved reserves, along with a small contribution from the projected underspend on the 2021/22 Revenue Budget.

<u>Table 7 – Proposed Top-Up of Covid-19 Earmarked Reserve</u>

	£m	£m
Current balance on Covid-19 Earmarked Reserve		2.516
Proposed transfer of uncommitted balances on reserves: -		
- Trehir Reserve	0.235	
- Contingency for MTFP staffing reductions	0.381	
- MTFP savings delivery reserve	1.173	
- Brexit reserve	0.686	2.475
Contribution from 2021/22 projected revenue budget underspend		0.009
TOTAL: -		5.000

5.5.4 Significant uncertainty remains in relation to the ongoing financial impact of the pandemic and this will be kept under close review as we progress through the 2022/23 financial year.

5.6 Financial Outlook for Future Years

- 5.6.1 Due to the ongoing programme of austerity and increasing demand for a number of services, the financial position for Local Government has been very challenging in recent years. During the period 2008/09 to 2021/22 Caerphilly CBC has delivered savings of £106m to address reductions in funding and inescapable cost and service pressures.
- 5.6.2 Whilst the 8.5% uplift in the 2022/23 Provisional Financial Settlement is welcomed, the future funding situation for Local Government is likely to be more challenging due to the unprecedented fiscal impact of Covid-19 and the strain that will put on public finances.
- 5.6.3 The UK Government spending review undertaken in 2021 focussed on the 3-year period 2022/23 to 2024/25 and this resulted in details of indicative funding allocations being provided to the devolved administrations for 2023/24 and 2024/25. As a result, the Provisional Local Government Financial Settlement includes indicative uplifts in Aggregate External Finance (AEF) for 2023/24 and 2024/25 on an all-Wales basis. These are 3.5% and 2.4% respectively and provide a useful base in terms of financial planning for the medium-term.

- 5.6.4 The Council's Medium-Term Financial Plan (MTFP) has been updated based on a range of assumptions, resulting in a potential savings requirement of £9.753m for the two-year period 2023/24 to 2024/25. Details are provided in Appendix 2 and the following is a summary of the key assumptions: -
 - An uplift in WG funding of 3.16% for 2023/24 and 2.17% for 2024/25. This is based on the all-Wales indicative uplifts adjusted for Caerphilly CBC's position in terms of the average uplift for 2022/23.
 - An increase of 2.5% per annum for Council Tax.
 - 2% per annum for pay inflation (all staff including teachers).
 - 1% per annum for APT&C employer pension contributions.
 - Non-pay inflation at 2.5% for 2023/24 and 2% for 2024/25
- 5.6.5 In addition to the above significant work has been undertaken with Directors and Heads of Service to identify further potential service cost pressures that will need to be considered in future years. These are currently estimated at circa £5.9m for 2023/24 and £2.4m for 2024/25. This is work in progress and the figures will be subject to change moving forward.
- 5.6.6 Detailed work will be undertaken in the coming months to further refine the MTFP and the Council's Transformation Programme and associated Corporate Reviews will be key components in addressing the projected financial gap. A report will be presented to Cabinet in early autumn providing a further updated MTFP alongside detailed proposals in terms of addressing the savings requirement moving forward.

5.7 Conclusion

- 5.7.1 This report provides details of the Draft Budget Proposals for 2022/23 based on the WG Provisional Local Government Financial Settlement.
- 5.7.2 A balanced budget can be delivered based on a proposed Council Tax increase of 2.5%.
- 5.7.3 There will be ongoing financial impacts as a result of Covid-19 in the 2022/23 financial year and in recognition of this it is proposed to increase the Covid-19 Earmarked Reserve to £5m.
- 5.7.4 The report also provides details of the updated Medium-Term Financial Plan (MTFP), which currently shows a potential savings requirement of £9.753m for the two-tear period 2023/24 to 2024/25.

6. ASSUMPTIONS

6.1 A range of assumptions have been made throughout the report in respect of pay and non-pay inflationary increases, inescapable service pressures, and the level of funding settlements moving forward.

7. SUMMARY OF INTEGRATED IMPACT ASSESSMENT

7.1 Draft Budget Proposals

An Impact Assessment has been conducted on the draft budget proposals and will be updated once the consultation responses have been analysed for the reports to Cabinet on the 23rd February and Council on the 24th February. There are no negative effects identified in any of the draft budget proposals for any protected characteristic groups and there is no socio-economic impact (please see separate integrated impact assessment that considers the proposed increase in Council Tax). The budget is allowing for investment in essential services and, as such, the impacts on delivery of the well-being objectives are positive.

https://www.caerphilly.gov.uk/CaerphillyDocs/IIA/IIA-main-2022

7.2 Proposed Increase in Council Tax

The proposed below inflation increase in Council Tax of 2.5% will result in weekly increases ranging from 39p for Band A properties to £1.38 for Band I properties. 75.91% of properties in the county borough are in bands A to C. The proposed increase is the lowest since 2017. The level of increase, combined with funding from Welsh Government, will allow the Council to invest a total of circa £10million in service provision, including circa £6million for social care services to support the most vulnerable. Vulnerability is associated with socio-economic disadvantage and for individuals with one or more protected characteristics. The Council Tax Reduction Scheme (CTRS) mitigates against the socio-economic impacts on the most vulnerable households. 16,300 households receive support with their Council Tax payments from the scheme, representing 20.34% of all households in the county borough. 11.27% (9,034 households) receive the maximum 100% level of support.

https://www.caerphilly.gov.uk/CaerphillyDocs/IIA/IIA-council-tax-2022

8. FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS

8.1 As detailed throughout the report.

9. PERSONNEL IMPLICATIONS

- 9.1 There are no direct impacts on existing staff arising from the 2022/23 Draft Budget Proposals.
- 9.2 Where staff reductions may be required as a consequence of savings proposals in future years the Council will firstly try to achieve this through 'natural wastage' and not filling vacancies. However, where this is not possible the Council will utilise agreed HR policies and compulsory redundancies will only be considered as a last resort after all other options have been fully exhausted.
- 9.3 The Trade Unions will be fully consulted on the 2022/23 Draft Budget Proposals.

10. CONSULTATIONS

10.1 It is important that residents have their say on the Draft Budget Proposals so a public consultation was launched on the 13th January 2022. Residents are able to take part and submit feedback in a number of ways. A leaflet is being distributed to every home in the county borough with details of the consultation and how to get involved. Information and an online survey can also be found on the Caerphilly CBC website: -

www.caerphilly.gov.uk/caerphilly-conversation2022

www.caerffilli.gov.uk/trafodaeth-caerffilli2022

10.2 A Joint Scrutiny Committee meeting is scheduled for the 24th January 2022 which will provide an opportunity for all Elected Members to consider and comment upon the Draft Budget Proposals.

11. STATUTORY POWER

11.1 The Local Government Acts 1998 and 2003.

Author: Stephen Harris, Head of Financial Services & S151 Officer

(E-mail: harrisr@caerphilly.gov.uk Tel: 01443 863066)

Consultees: Christina Harrhy, Chief Executive

(Email: harrhc@caerphilly.gov.uk)

Richard Edmunds, Corporate Director for Education & Corporate Services

(Email: edmunre@caerphilly.gov.uk)

Dave Street, Corporate Director for Social Services & Housing

(Email: streed@caerphilly.gov.uk)

Mark S Williams, Corporate Director for Economy & Environment

(Email: willims@caerphilly.gov.uk)

Robert Tranter, Head of Legal Services & Monitoring Officer

(Email: trantri@caerphilly.gov.uk)

Andrew Southcombe, Finance Manager, Corporate Finance

(Email: southak@caerphilly.gov.uk)

Cllr Eluned Stenner, Cabinet Member for Performance, Economy and Enterprise

(Email: stenne@caerphilly.gov.uk)

Appendices: -

Appendix 1 – General Fund Inescapable Service Pressures and Proposed New Investments

Appendix 2 – Updated Medium-Term Financial Plan

General Fund Inescapable Service Pressures and Proposed New Investments

Directorate	Service Division	Service Area	Description	£000's
Corporate Services	People Services	CMT Support	Additional Grade 7 Support Officer.	39
Corporate Services	People Services	Communications	Additional budget to meet job evaluation costs.	25
Corporate Services	People Services	Communications	Annual support costs for a Digital Asset Management Software solution for the management of photographs, videos, branding etc.	18
Corporate Services	People Services	Human Resources	Additional staffing capacity to support the delivery of the Council's Workforce Development Strategy.	179
Corporate Services	People Services	Human Resources	Establishment of new Apprenticeship opportunities across the Council.	250
Corporate Services	People Services	Human Resources	Establishment of Leadership Development Programmes.	65
Corporate Services	People Services	Health & Safety	Fixed-Term Senior Schools Support Officer role to be made permanent.	48
Corporate Services	People Services	Human Resources	Budget realignment to address the loss of income from payslip inserts.	15
Corporate Services	Digital Services	Information Technology	Implementation of a new Intranet.	60
Corporate Services	Digital Services	Information Technology	Cyber Security Officer to support resilience and the development/implementation of the Cyber Security Strategy.	65
Corporate Services	Digital Services	Information Technology	Regrading of a post in the Server Team.	6
Corporate Services	Digital Services	Information Governance	Additional staffing capacity to deal with FOI Act requests and to improve access to information through the automation of processes wherever possible.	88
Corporate Services	Legal & Governance	Legal	Increase in hours for Admin Support role.	15
Corporate Services	Legal & Governance	Legal	Retention fee payment for Childcare solicitor due to achieving relevant qualification and experience.	5
Corporate Services	Legal & Governance	Committee Services	Additional staffing capacity for Committee Services/Member Support.	58
Corporate Services	Legal & Governance	Members	Uplift in Member Allowances in line with the recommendations of the Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales.	140
Corporate Services	Policy	Equalities	Regrading of post to incorporate additional duties in relation to Integrated Impact Assessments (IIA's)	10
Corporate Services	Policy	Equalities	Additional Translator post to meet demands on service area.	41
Corporate Services	Policy	Transformation	New post to support the delivery of the Council's Decarbonisation Strategy.	76
Corporate Services	All	All	Senior Business Partner role in Corporate Services to liaise with other Directorate Management Teams to understand the challenges being faced by services, clearly articulate requirements in terms of support services; and to ensure alignment of service delivery with relevant policies and strategies.	85
Corporate Services	All	All	Senior Relationship Manager role to engage with Members and work across Directorates and organisational boundaries where required to help address issues that emerge.	85
Sub-Total: -				1,374
Education & Lifelong Learning	Education	EOTAS, Additional Support and Out-of-County Provision	Provision of 2 additional classes at Glan Y Nant (Pupil Referral Unit).	170
Education & Lifelong Learning	Education	Additional Learning Needs	Increase in capacity to support Health & Safety assessments for our most vulnerable pupils.	25
Education & Lifelong Learning	Education	Sensory Service (SENCOM)	Torfaen CBC hosts this service and has requested additional financial contributions due to increasing demand and pay award pressures.	90
Education & Lifelong Learning	Education	Psychology Service	Additional budget to address recruitment issues and capacity in the service.	56
Sub-Total: -				341
Economy & Environment	Community & Leisure	Waste	Project Gwyrdd contractual price increases.	60
Economy & Environment	Community & Leisure	Fleet	Additional staffing capacity to meet demands on service, to ensure that the Authority's fleet of some 600 vehicles is serviced and maintained in a timely fashion to support frontline service delivery, and to ensure compliance with our Operator's Licence.	120
Economy & Environment	Community & Leisure	Parks	A number of years ago weed spraying was reduced to 1 spray per annum as part of required MTFP savings at that time. However, our change to wetter/warmer weather has resulted in weed growth representing a significant concern for residents as reflected in service request, complaint and satisfaction survey data. The proposal is therefore to reintroduce an additional weed spray and provide 2 per annum.	40

Directorate	Service Division	Service Area	Description	£000's
Economy & Environment	Community & Leisure	Leisure	The Authority has a legal duty to deliver play opportunities through a play sufficiency assessment and action plan across a broad spectrum including sport, leisure, education and early years services. A new play sufficiency assessment is currently being prepared which needs to be submitted to Welsh Government this summer and reviewed and updated every 3 years. Over £0.5m of additional funding has been secured over the last year in this regard and there are significant opportunities to deliver new and/or enhanced programmes in accordance with the strategy, as well as the potential to secure additional funding but there are currently no designated staff resources in place to achieve this. It is therefore proposed that a Play Sufficiency Officer post is established to create the level of capacity required to make a significant difference to play opportunities and delivery of the play sufficiency strategy across the county borough.	44
Economy & Environment	Infrastructure	SuDS Approving Body (SAB)/Drainage Team	The Drainage Team has taken on the new SAB legislation. Current staffing levels are insufficient to be able to deal with emergency flooding instances, climate change impacts and future planning, flood prevention scheme development and implementation plus the new SAB legislation given the ever increasing demands on this critical frontline service. There is therefore a need for additional staffing capacity in this area.	235
Economy & Environment	Infrastructure	Traffic Management	Following the implementation of the new Civil Parking Enforcement powers a review of the Traffic Order Regulation (TRO) process was agreed with Scrutiny Committee and Cabinet. To implement the proposed changes to multiple TRO's around the county borough it is estimated to take approximately 4 years with current resources. This increase in proposed staffing levels will help reduce this timeframe.	92
Economy & Environment	Infrastructure	Highways Maintenance (Gully Cleansing)	As part of previously approved savings a joint initiative was introduced with Merthyr CBC for Caerphilly CBC to provide gully cleansing for 50% of the time to ensure Merthyr had a gully cleansing function under a Service Level Agreement (SLA). Merthyr CBC subsequently decided that this 50% was not sufficient for them to respond to emergencies etc. in flooding situations and have now withdrawn from the SLA and purchased their own gully machine. This funding is required to maintain Caerphilly CBC with 3 full-time gully machines which are needed particularly during flooding situations.	65
Economy & Environment	Infrastructure	Street Lighting	Increase in energy costs.	45
Economy & Environment	Various	Various	Establishment of budget to support Remembrance Day events.	35
Economy & Environment Economy & Environment	Director Public Protection	Director Licensing	Bank Charges and Audit Fee recharges budget realignment. Additional post to assist with increasing workloads in relation to alcohol licensing applications, temporary event notices and major changes to taxi legislation and conditions of licensing. Currently the service is unable to progress any Licensing Policy developments and other required changes as all officers' time is committed to applications, Hearings, and day-to-day operational matters. The proposed additional post will help to address these issues.	58 34
Economy & Environment	Public Protection	Trading Standards	2 new Fair Trading Officer posts to assist with a significant increase in criminal activity in relation to doorstep crime/rogue traders, illicit tobacco, scrap metal dealers and illegal dog breeding linked to organised crime groups. Officers currently cannot investigate every offence reported and are having to prioritise the most serious cases.	88
Economy & Environment	Public Protection	Food Team	The demands upon this Environmental Health Team are significant with reactive responses to incidents and outbreaks regularly diverting resource away from important programmed work such as food and health & safety inspections of high risk premises. The Covid-19 response has left a large backlog of food safety and health and safety work due to the entire team being redeployed to respond to the pandemic since March 2020. The response to the pandemic is likely to continue for some time, but has also exposed the need to strengthen this team. It is proposed that 2 new Environmental Health Officer posts are established to address the range of pressures faced by the team.	109
Economy & Environment	Public Protection	Health Div. Admin	Re-introduction of Secretary/Office Manager post to remove many of the administrative burdens from Officers to release them to focus on managing core operational and technical functions.	39
Economy & Environment	Public Protection	Enforcement	Increased enforcement due to Covid-19 and enviro-crime requires 2 new Environmental Health Officer posts and a Technical post to be established. These additional posts will provide the necessary resources to deal with the increase in service requests for the General Team and will enable EHOs to devote more time to the more significant public health cases.	116

Directorate	Service Division	Service Area	Description	£000's
Economy & Environment	Public Protection	Community Safety	Anti-Social Behaviour work has increased in recent years with regular Dispersal Orders in place across the county borough to target tasking priorities that Community Safety Wardens (CSWs) work on jointly with the Police and in support of partners. There are currently 8 CSWs (6 permanent and 2 fixed-term). It is proposed that the number of CSWs is increased to 10 FTEs by making the 2 fixed-term roles permanent and recruiting to 2 new permanent roles.	137
Economy & Environment	Public Protection	Community Safety	In response to the increasing demand for Anti-Social Behaviour work it is proposed to increase the current staffing establishment with one additional Community Safety Officer (CSO). Due to the increased workload of the team arising from additional statutory duties, there is a need for an additional CSO to cover all aspects of the Community Safety agenda, including partnership tasking, problem-solving, and the ASB 4 strike process, for example. This post would also support the Senior Community Safety Officer and the local and regional Community Safety Partnership, focus on the new serious violence duty that will soon be in place and assist with organised crime work.	48
Economy & Environment	Public Protection	Emergency Planning	In response to the increasing number of risks and threats it is proposed that a Senior Emergency Planning Officer role is established which will increase the core establishment from 2 to 3. This will provide greater resilience in terms of the Council's preparedness and response to incidents and emergencies and ensure that the organisation fulfils its responsibilities under the Civil Contingencies Act and commitment to the Local Resilience Forum.	54
Economy & Environment	Regeneration	Regeneration	The launch of the Community Renewal Fund and Levelling Up Fund has opened up bids to UK Government directly to Local Authorities across the UK and it is anticipated that this model will be replicated for the Shared Prosperity Fund when this is launched. This new model of delivery dictated by UK Government, requires local authorities to undertake functions previously conducted by WEFO, specifically that of sifting, assessing and monitoring of successful bids made by third parties to these programmes. In addition the Welsh Government Transforming Towns programme provides the opportunity for local authorities to bid for monies towards large capital projects in town centres. Several key projects are currently funded through this mechanism and the Council is seeking to benefit from this funding source in years to come. There will be a requirement for detailed project management and monitoring to fulfil conditions associated with these grant awards and there is a critical need to increase staff resource. It is therefore proposed that a new Project Officer post is established within the Business Enterprise & Renewal Team.	48
Economy & Environment	Regeneration	Regeneration	An improved understanding across the UK has emerged in terms of the key role that our town centres play at the heart of our communities and their role in sustaining and helping to stimulate the local economy. Funding schemes both at a Welsh and UK Government level are now being actively targeted at the regeneration, renewal and repurposing of town and urban centres. There is now a renewed need to increase the staff resource dedicated to town centre development and promotion and to implement the new model of town centre management being piloted with a key focus on delivering business events and enhancing stakeholder engagement in the five principal town centres in the county borough. It is therefore proposed to establish 2 new Town Centre Support Officer roles to provide the staffing capacity required.	88
Economy & Environment	Regeneration	Regeneration	The first stage of economic recovery saw the Business Enterprise & Renewal Team deliver over £5m of Welsh Government and Council emergency funding to help protect the local economy using staff from other service areas within the department whose roles were curtailed due to the pandemic. As the Council moves to the 'revive' stage of our economic recovery framework the service has an opportunity to support the Welsh Government to deliver new funding programmes aimed at supporting businesses to grow and prosper through local authority grant schemes. There are over 4,000 businesses located in the county borough with a small number that are relationship managed by Welsh Government. Furthermore, in 2020 there were 741 start-up businesses created in the county borough which creates a demand for business help and support. To respond to the additional pressure on the service area the team requires additional resource and it is therefore proposed that a new Business Support Officer role is established.	44
Sub-Total: -				1,599

General Fund Inescapable Service Pressures and Proposed New Investments

Directorate	Service Division	Service Area	Description	£000's
Social Services	Adult and Children's Services	AII	It is proposed that budgetary growth of £6.166m should be set aside for the 2022/23 financial year in respect of cost pressures in Social Services. This funding is required to meet the cost of pledges in respect of the Real Living Wage, underlying increases in demand across a range of service areas, and for other legacy costs linked to the ongoing Covid-19 pandemic. The funding will be held corporately in the first instance and released to Social Services budgets in-year once specific funding requirements have been evidenced.	6,166
Sub-Total: -				6,166
Miscellaneous Finance	Miscellaneous Finance	Other	Reduction in employer NI rebates for the Tusker Green Auto Salary Sacrifice (GASS) Scheme.	16
Miscellaneous Finance	Miscellaneous Finance	Levies Upon the Council	8.9% increase in the budget for contributions to the Glamorgan Archives Service.	4
Miscellaneous Finance	Miscellaneous Finance	Levies Upon the Council	7.7% increase in the budget for contributions to the Gwent Archives Service.	5
Miscellaneous Finance	Miscellaneous Finance	Levies Upon the Council	12.8% increase in the budget for contributions to the Gwent Coroner Service. This uplift includes provision for a new full-time area coroner to deal with an increase in the volume of cases and the need to address a significant backlog in inquest hearings.	25
Miscellaneous Finance	Miscellaneous Finance	Private Finance Initiative (PFI)	Adjustment required to reflect the net reduction in the Provisional Financial Settlement of £202k in relation to the tapering of WG funding for PFI Schemes.	(202)
Miscellaneous Finance	Miscellaneous Finance	City Deal	The City Deal includes a borrowing requirement for the ten partner Local Authorities and an additional revenue budget of £62k is required for 2022/23 to meet the current anticipated cost for Caerphilly CBC's share of potential borrowing that may be undertaken during the year.	62
Miscellaneous Finance	Miscellaneous Finance	City Deal	There is a small increase of £7k required for 2022/23 in respect of the revenue contribution for the City Deal Partnership.	7
Sub-Total: -				(82)
TOTAL: -				9,397

Description	2022/23	2023/24	2024/25
	£000s	£000s	£000s
Increase in Aggregate External Finance (8.58%, 3.16%, 2.17%)	25,086	10,032	7,106
Increase in Council Tax (2.5%, 2.5%, 2.5%)	2,210	2,273	2,340
2022/23 Savings Proposals	356	-	-
Total Funding to Support Budget	27,651	12,304	9,446
Schools Cost Pressures			
Teachers Pay Award (3% in September 2022 then 2% per annum)	2,389	2,058	1,742
APT&C Pay Award (3% in April 2022 then 2% per annum)	441	287	296
Teachers - NI Increase (1.25% from April 2022)	1,058	0	0
APT&C - NI Increase (1.25% from April 2022)	176	0	0
APT&C - Increase in Employer Pension Contributions (1% per annum)	141	146	151
Living Wage	50	50	50
Non Pay Inflation (4%, 2.5%, 2%)	909	591	485
Schools Service Pressures	612	827	753
Total Schools Cost Pressures	5,775	3,960	3,476
General Fund Services Inflationary Cost Pressures and Transfers In			
APT&C Pay Award (3% in April 2022 then 2% per annum)	4,352	2,697	2,751
APT&C NI Increase (1.25% from April 2022)	1,273	2,007	0
APT&C - Increase in Employer Pension Contributions (1% per annum)	1,017	1,027	1,037
Living Wage	218	218	218
Non-Pay Inflation (4%, 2.5%, 2%)	5,936	4,531	3,962
Non-Pay Inflation (Fees and Charges) - (4%, 2.5%, 2%)	(614)	(399)	(327)
Transfer into the Settlement (Social Care Workforce and Sustainability Grant)	297	(000)	0
Total General Fund Services Inflationary Cost Pressures and Transfers In	12,479	8,074	7,641
General Fund Inescapable Service Pressures/Proposed New Investments			
Council Tax Reduction Scheme (CTRS) Additional Liability	0	401	411
Corporate Services	1,374	575	72
Education & Lifelong Learning	341	105	21
Economy & Environment	1,599	1,539	90
Social Services	6,166	3,135	1,566
Miscellaneous Finance	51	3,133	1,500
Other Passported Grants (PFI)	(202)	(202)	(202)
City Deal (Partnership Revenue Contribution)	(202)	(202)	(202 <u>)</u> 8
City Deal (Partnership Revenue Contribution) City Deal (Debt Charges)	62	389	436
Total Inescapable Service Pressures/Proposed New Investments	9,397	5,950	2,402
Annual Shortfall	0	5,680	4,073
Cumulative Shortfall	0	5,680	9,753

This page is intentionally left blank